TILLICOULTRY, COALSNAUGHTON & DEVONSIDE COMMUNITY COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING (7.00 PM) AND ORDINARY MEETING (7.30 PM)

ON TUESDAY 10 OCTOBER 2023 AT THE BEN CLEUCH CENTRE, TILLICOULTRY
Welcome and Apologies:
Community Councillors present – Ronnie Beveridge (RB), William Lamb (WL), Maria Leel (ML), Robert McAulay (RMcA), Ewart McAuslane (EMcA), Gillian McAuslane (GMcA), Robert McClelland (RMcC), Ian Millar (IM) and Melanie White (MW).

Others in attendance – Lesley Baillie (Clacks Council’s Strategy & Performance Adviser), Provost Donald Balsillie, Liz Calder, Councillor Fiona Law and Paul McCormack.
Apologies – PC James Miller, Alex Robertson and Helen Saunders.  
RMcC welcomed everyone to the AGM.  Our departing chairperson, Damian Sherwood-Johnson, was not in attendance but RMcC wished to record our thanks to him for all his hard work in his tenure as chair over the last year, adding that he will be sorely missed.  He also thanked the rest of the community councillors for another successful year, eg the gala, Christmas lights switch on, litter picks, etc.  It is good that the public is taking an interest and to have new members and to see the group growing again.  RB and EMcA have done a great job with the Place Plan, Community Action Plan, etc, but there was disappointment with the funding withdrawal for the High Street improvements by Clacks Council earlier in the year.  
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

Annual Accounts – Treasurer EMcA provided copies of the four audited accounts.
Main account: the balance is £11,966.20 but incorporates the EDF microgrant fund, Christmas lights, etc and other money held.  Around £5,000 is actual CC money.  The amount shown as expenses for secretary/treasurer/chair mostly covers reimbursement of funds to the office bearers who pay for certain things upfront and are subsequently refunded.  
Gala account:  this was financially successful with a year end balance of £1,899.20.  The free ride tickets had been popular.
Christmas lights account:  this year’s increase in the EDF lights grant will benefit the Tilly Ladies as we give any unspent funds from this to them each year.
Over 70s account: there has been no activity at all as there is no longer a pensioners’ group.  As previously discussed, we need to decide on what to do with these funds, eg winding up the account or possibly leaving it there in case another pensioners’ group is formed.
The above accounts were approved – proposed by RB and seconded by IM.  RMcC thanked EMcA for his hard work with the accounts.

Appointment of Officer Bearers – Provost Balsillie presided over these.  He thanked all previous community councillors for putting themselves forward for these voluntary roles and for their hard work which most often goes unnoticed.  He also welcomed all four newly elected community councillors, William Lamb, Maria Leel, Gillian McAuslane and Helen Saunders.
Chairperson: GMcA was proposed by EMcA and seconded by MW – GMcA elected unopposed.

Vice Chairperson: RMcC was proposed EMcA and seconded by MW – RMcC elected unopposed.

Secretary: MW was proposed by ML and seconded by IM – MW elected unopposed.

Treasurer: EMcA was proposed by ML and seconded by RMcA – EMcA elected unopposed.

Newly-appointed chairperson GMcA closed the AGM, asking for the minutes to record our thanks to the EDF for their funding and also to Ellen Cook for auditing our accounts.
ORDINARY MEETING

Agenda item 1 - Police report: PC Miller submitted his apologies prior to the meeting but provided a report which will be put on our noticeboards and website.  Several locals (all unnamed in these minutes for confidentiality purposes) also attended to talk about the recent disorder/graffiti/vandalism in Hareburn Road and Park Street.  Numerous examples were given of what has been happening.  The householders are frightened in their own homes and are also having to pay for the cost of damages.  The problems started two years ago and have been escalating since then, and there are about 20 to 30 culprits who are underage.  The residents feel they are getting mixed messages from the police and that they are recording numerous different calls as only one incident which does not give a proper reflection of what they are experiencing.  GMcA advised that PC Miller had told us prior to the meeting that he is willing to have a separate meeting with those concerned, and Cllr Law offered to arrange this.  Cllr Law says she has spoken to PC Miller who says there have been no charges but they are following positive lines of enquiry.  She and Ellen Forson (Clacks Council’s group leader) wish to meet with Audrey Marsh, chief inspector, to discuss what action can be taken.  Provost Balsillie advised that it is crucial for the householders to ask for an incident number each time they contact the police, and at the forthcoming meeting to ask if the police can use the temporary CCTV that is available to them in the affected areas.  ACTION: Cllr Law will arrange the meeting with PC Miller and the residents.  She will also report back to us after the meeting with the chief inspector. 
Agenda item 2 – Minutes of previous meeting on 12 September 2023: the draft Minutes had been circulated and were approved – proposed by GMcA and seconded by EMcA.
Agenda item 3 – Interim community council election results:  already discussed during the AGM. 
Agenda item 4 – Updates from elected members: Following a weekend of torrential rain, Provost Balsillie said it was a busy time for the community resilience team and he’d like to thank the flooding groups for that.  Chapelle Crescent has been an issue due to RAAC (for the record this means reinforced autoclaved aerated concrete, ie a lightweight form of concrete commonly used in buildings between the mid-1950s and mid-1990s which has had a lot of recent press/media coverage) and tenants from one of the blocks have been temporarily evacuated and re-homed while the next steps are taken.  RB asked if the other blocks of flats at Chapelle Crescent are affected, and Cllr Law said that another block there has been found to have RAAC but the surveyors say that this property isn’t an immediate risk as there are no cracks in the RAAC.  The properties with the flat roofs seem to be the ones that are affected and that other buildings in Tilly are to be surveyed for it.  RMcC says that the RAAC is only an issue if roofs have not been maintained properly and that the problems start when water ingression is an issue. Cllr Law says that the building standards officer advised her that the owner of 11 Elistoun Drive has confirmed that he is willing to have the property demolished but there are legal issues around that.  In the meantime, the fences are still surrounding the property to prevent trespass.  Cllr Law is still seeking answers as to why certain roads are prioritised over others for resurfacing.
Agenda item 5 – tree felling at the Bunny Hill: MW mentioned the recent tree felling on the Bunny Hill of what appeared to be a healthy tree in what originally appeared to be in a TPO area.  However, Clacks Council had advised her that the tree (common beech) was recorded as moderate to poor condition and was outwith the TPO area.  However, several locals and one of our own community councillors would dispute that the tree was in poor condition and photographs of the cuttings appear to back that up.  Clacks Council had advised MW that the developers of the two houses next to the Bunny Hill had requested removal of the tree and that they have been told to plant two replacement trees in the vicinity of the tree to compensate for its removal.  MW is concerned that this may not happen and wonders who will ensure that this is implemented.  There are also concerns about more healthy trees being removed to appease the residents of the new builds claiming that the trees are blocking the light to their homes.  ACTION:  Provost Balsillie will raise this issue with Grant Baxter at Clacks Council, as well as ask about the removal of road warning signs that remain in situ on the main road following roadworks which are no longer required which had been raised by RB during this agenda item.
Agenda item 6 - Christmas lights switch on: this will be on Sunday 26 November.  ACTION: one bus will be scheduled to arrive in Murray Square during the switch on, and MW will check the bus timetable.  EMcA said that more cones will be needed for Murray Square and will organise this.  IM has barrier tape that could be used between the cones.  EMcA will put up our marquee for the Tilly Ladies to use in Murray Square.
Agenda item 7 – High Street flower beds: IM said that around 700 daffodil bulbs were planted in the sloping garden last week.  Former community councillor Jane Edwards and the Mill Glen team will tend the adjoining bed.
Agenda item 8 – EDF microgrants: an application has been made by Tilly Primary School’s Early Learning Centre for outdoor clothing for staff.  Also, the Ben Cleuch Burns Club wishes to be more active in the community and suggested having an author work with the children to do creative writing during the forthcoming children’s book week (6 to 12 November) and had also applied for funding. They’re also going to provide Scottish dictionaries.  Both applications were unanimously approved by all community councillors present.  EMcA said that he’d like some kind of etchings, such as Burns’ quotes, on the copper plates on the restored fountains. Provost Balsillie will pass EMcA details of a local blacksmith that could help.
Agenda item 9 – Place Plan / Community Action Plan updates: Town Centre Improvement Plan/CAP/Place Plan. We need to make progress with the Town Centre Improvement Plan and RB is waiting to hear back from Ian MacDonald at Clacks Council to arrange a meeting.  Regarding the Community Action Plan he said there has been a lot of background work since last meeting – he and EMcA will be meeting with the Coalfields Regeneration Trust tomorrow.   Regarding the Place Plan, RB advised that he has focused on the other two projects for now but before the next meeting in November he’ll try to contact Graham Finlay who takes the lead role/hands-on approach to place planning and move this forward.  RB feels it would be helpful if these meetings were minuted or a note of progress was made.  Cllr Law mentioned an Emma Fyvie and the availability of funds that could be used to create a path for ‘a mile run’ near Tilly Primary School.  EMcA says this should be from educational funds.  EMcA also mentioned the CC’s wish to have the unused public loos in Murray Square removed.  He also mentioned the missing Tillicoultry sign that has not been replaced and Cllr Law said that Clacks Council is looking into this.  WL mentioned the possibility of using funding for gym equipment in the park, but GMcA said that similar equipment outside Tilly Primary School didn’t last long due to vandalism.  Provost Balsillie says that Alva Community Council arranged funding for the equipment in the park there and are in charge of its upkeep/maintenance.  For the record, the CC is in agreement with Cllr Law’s suggestion for the path.
Agenda item 10 – date and venue of next meeting: this will be on Tuesday 14 November at 7.00 pm at the Ben Cleuch Centre. RB will book Coalsnaughton Village Hall for our December 12th meeting.
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